COUNCIL MEETING OF CHESS SCOTLAND

SATURDAY 23RD FEBRUARY 2008 AT 1.30PM

 VENUE:  EDINBURGH CHESS CLUB, 1 ALVA STREET EDINBURGH

1.  Apologies were received from Donna Officer, Dougie Bryson and John Glendinning.

Those in attendance were,

Donald, Wilson, Mac McKenzie, Steve Hilton, Jeremy Hughes, Ian McIntosh, Alex McFarlane, George Anderson, Craig Pritchett, Ken Stewart, Jonathan Grant, Mike Scott, George Clark, Chris Hampton and Angus McDonald.

2.  Minutes of last Council Meeting and matters arising

The minutes of the previous meeting were approved by the meeting. They were proposed for approval by Donald Wilson and seconded by Ken Stewart and Jeremy Hughes. It was noted at this point that item 6 on the agenda would have to be moved by Council Members.

3.   Matters delegated from 2007 AGM

Further consideration for events for younger people at Scottish Championship: There will be other junior events in the morning. An organiser has been arranged. Could be SJC or Glasgow Chess League run events.

Advisory group liaison CS and SJCET:  Early days as SJCET was still evolving.

Vacancies to be filled:  There were several changes last year but as of yet nobody has left this year. Steve Hilton was appointed as Secretary and this was agreed by the other directors. It's a non paid position at present. There was a discussion as to whether Steve Hilton would have a vote at Council. It was agreed that Steven already had a vote at Council under another capacity and that the role of the Secretary would be decided at the next AGM. PR Post:  Donald was in contact with a retired person who is a CS member who previously worked on PR and Marketing. It was still to be concluded whether or not this person was able to take up this role for CS. Sponsorship for Adult International Team:  Difficult to get sponsorship although it was noted that Scotland were in a position where they could field a full team of Grand Masters. This would give a higher profile for potential sponsors.  It was agreed that continued efforts would be made to get sponsorship and that the possibility of employing a professional fundraiser on a commission basis would be looked into.  Steve Hilton mentioned that the Braille Association had been successful in raising £80,000 for a Chess tournament they organised. It was understood that they had used a professional fundraiser.  It was agreed that although it had proved difficult to obtain sponsorship for the Scottish Championship this year that it was still a saleable product.  It was mentioned that England don't have sponsorship for their adult international team at present and gaining sponsorship was not easy for anyone.  It was also recognised that often sponsorship opportunities arrive through personal contacts and that it was a good idea to ask CS members if they have any contacts which may be helpful in this area. Last arrangement for British Championship sponsorship was allegedly made on a golf course.  There was still confidence in the meeting that Chess is marketable and that sponsorship had been gained for other events during the year.  Steve Hilton offered to contact The Braille Association to ask if they would be happy to pass on their knowledge of fundraising to us.  Should be an action point rather than something we discuss on a yearly basis. Need to look seriously at a paid fundraiser possibly on a commission only basis.  Donald agreed that he would speak to his contact and see if he was interested in taking up a fundraising role for Chess Scotland. It was agreed that a group would meet to try and move things forward before the AGM.  It was also suggested that an appeal for a fundraiser could be made  through the website.  Would be good to see if the skill set exists within Chess Scotland members.
There was a further discussion about Steve Hilton's role as secretary. It was agreed that the role of secretary was an important one. Steve said he saw the role as an administration one and also one where he can help other directors. An example was that Steve was now the contact on the BBC Ceefax page and was receiving contacts as a result. It was agreed that Steve should write a description of his role and bring it to the AGM. It was also noted that currently he has a vote at Council as Disability Officer. It was suggested that this may need an SGM within the AGM to make the constitutional change necessary to make secretary position an executive position. Craig Pritchett mentioned that the secretary position as point of contact is quite important and that Steve had already co-ordinated a lot of things. General secretary may be a more comfortable name than Executive Director.

5.                DIRECTORS REPORTS

             Secretary:  

Have received an enquiry from overseas about the Scottish Championship. Received invite from Russia on behalf of Physically Handicapped Chess Championship. They invited Scotland to send a team. Have written to check the criteria and await a response. The secretary said that "He intends to work with anyone to improve the co-ordination of the work of Chess Scotland".  Also work with other Chess bodies in other countries. George Anderson reported about the complications of becoming an associate member to Chess Scotland. Confusion could arise as to whether a body was a British organisation or a Scottish organisation. 

          Affiliates have to be approved by The Council. The Problem Solving Association is an affiliate and there is a link to the association on the website. Donald Wilson proposed and Steve Hilton seconded that Council should fix the terms of affiliation and this was agreed by the meeting.  Member Clubs of Chess Scotland are affiliated though they are not entitled to vote at Council.  Each affiliated organisation has 1 vote at a General Meeting of Chess Scotland. At this point it was unanimously agreed by Council that The Braille Association should be affiliated to Chess Scotland.  It was also agreed by the meeting that Steve Hilton could receive informal support in carrying out his duties as secretary.

Junior Director Home:

Jeremy indicated that the junior scene is very healthy at present with Scottish juniors achieving great success at the British Championships.
Key Chess Scotland events continue to attract large numbers of schools/players. Steven O'Donnell organises the Scotsman Cup and this event includes many of the strongest secondary schools in Scotland. Christine MacGregor organises the CS Primary team Championship which includes a section for P5 and under teams. Following regional heats for P6/7 teams, the final of this event will involve over 100 players.
The Law Society of Scotland Secondary Allegro Championship took place at Scone Racecourse on February 11th and was an outstanding success and a truly excellent day. I would like to thank Craig Pritchett, Lynsey Shovlin and Donald Wilson for all their hard work in establishing this new event as well as John Glendinning who was the catalyst for the initial discussions with Douglas Mill (Secretary of the Law Society). The Law Society will continue to sponsor this event. The Primary Individual Championship for the top 32 players in primary school is in its 26th year and will take play at the Dunnolly Adventure Centre in Aberfeldy on June 7-8th. The CS Scottish School Individual Chess Championship will take place on March 30th and has a new qualifying event in the Borders which is very pleasing. It continues to receive sponsorship from the Association of Certified Public Accountants (ACPA) of Great Britain. Kevin Henry, the Chief Executive of ACPA, will attend the event.
             Membership Secretary:

George Anderson gave a report on the number of members. Total of all members was up slightly since the AGM although Full members were down slightly from 177 to 169.  297 magazines were sent out including 26 complimentary magazines. 3 magazines are sent abroad to libraries.  19 renewal letters were sent out with magazines. Magazines are sent to basic members at time of renewal to encourage them to take up the magazine. Total magazines paid for is 263. Little bit down on full members although basic members are up. Felt that some take up membership because they like to see their grade on the website.

           There was a discussion about the contact list at this point and Council agreed that all contact should go through the membership secretary to protect member information. Presently the only bulk mailing was about the player of the year awards. It was considered possible that in the future the membership could be contacted about other matters but contact should go through the membership secretary at present. Some thought there could be more contact by e-mail with membership whilst others thought the website is the area where people are kept aware of what is happening. All thought the website is good and operating well.

             Alex Macfarlane

The Scottish Championship will be in Glasgow this year and perhaps Edinburgh next year. There had been hopes for Glasgow city to provide sponsorship this year but because they couldn't decide under which label 'Chess' would be sponsored (i.e. Leisure, Culture, Education) we had to move ahead before it was too late to organise the event. The format will be an International Open with £2000 first prize to try and encourage a good quality entry. There will be junior events organised in the morning.

            Schools Director,

Sep 2007-Feb 2008 has been a busy period with a lot happening over many fronts. And not a few successes, potential green shoots:

1. Dinosaur Chess: 

 
CS has been progressing a generous offer from Dundee creator Paul Shafi to make this BAFTA nominated piece of chess teaching / self-learning software available in PC and Mac formats to all Scottish schools

Dundee Council will launch formally for all schools in the city on Wed 27th Feb, with Paul, Donna Officer and me attending. We have agreed for the program to be distributed via IT heads in Scotland ’s 32 local education authorities. We will alert schools, who, at request to IT can have the program on all PCs and laptops

Donna Officer has developed Promethean flipcharts / WORD worksheets to accompany the program, which will additionally enable interested teachers to explore use of the program in teaching maths problem solving / autistic children in the curriculum.


The program is fully operable on school Whiteboards, and the Scottish schools Smartboard suppliers have promised to create Smartboard compatible versions of Donna’s Promethean flipcharts, thus enabling all Scottish schools to benefit by this additional classroom teaching interface.

2. Half GCSE


This key skills qualification, developed by an assistant head teacher in London with (a little) input by me, has now been accredited by exam board ASDAN for pilot with a view to full launch in 2008-09.


Anyone interested in piloting in Scotland , please in the first instance contact me.

3. Law Society Allegro


See details of this splendid new event at the February report on the event in the CS homepage. We welcome a first class new event sponsor.

4. Borders Chess Champs


I attended the 25th Borders primary school chess champs (the David Matthews Associates Primary Chess Tournament) on 22 Feb. A very successful event, it has now been integrated as a qualifier for both the national primary individual and team championships.


The event was extensively covered by Borders TV and local media. Congratulations to the organisers, particularly Tom Lawson, who has been the main inspiration and tournament director for all 25 years. A report will follow shortly at CS website.

5. N Ayrshire


N Ayrshire retains light management contact of its chess in schools project with Chess Scotland, but has essentially developed a direct teaching (near full-time) arrangement with Sam Collins. We hope that this project can be financially sustained in the future. It is wholly financed by N Ayrshire Council, who recently tapped into additional finance in part of the district from Proceeds of Crime grant funds.

6. Aberdeen University chess in schools and communities conference


This was a very successful inaugural conference, at which a number of Chess Scotland officials gave presentations. These included: Donna Officer 
(and her daughter Amy), Stephen Hilton, Jonathan Rowson and me (supported by Donald Wilson).


There have been a number of reports at the CS website on this event. Papers / presentations can be found at http://www.aberdeen.ac.uk/rowangroup/activities 

7. Junior Development Plan


Unfortunately The SJCA Educational Trust’s applications for funds to finance the proposed first step in the CS Junior Business Plan were unsuccessful. The trust is reviewing matters. 


The main application to the Young People’s Fund was, however, extremely successful in attracting many letters of support from MSPs, MPs, business organisations and others, the rejection itself was not wholly discouraging and funds, too were extremely limited in relation to applications.

             Technical Director:

Arbiters Committee will meet next month. Preparing for next version of the rules book. This will go along with a revision of the laws and likely to come into operation in July 2009.  Held arbiters course in Perth in March. 

            International Director:

Key thing has been to improve the selection criteria.  Adults, women and senior selection criteria published last year. Since then there has been the selection of a senior team.

There have been 2 new titled players since AGM.  Keti has joined the Scottish Federation and Phil Giulian became an FM. Later this year we’ve got Colombia. Very hopeful to send a strong team. Top players to set standard to inspire juniors. Steve Hilton confirmed that he’d deposited full funds to play in The World Amateur at Halkidiki and that he’s in The Great Britain Squad for The World Braille Olympiad in Crete.

            Junior International Director

Apologies were received from Donna Officer.

            Grading /Website

GRADING 

Grading continues as normal. The existing Alex Bisset program is being used to compile data by area graders around the country. New programmer Gordon Rattray will shortly be working on a replacement application to be used by area graders. (Reminder: we cannot alter the existing Alex Bisset program at all so at some stage we need to devise a new program - the current program works, but we cannot make changes). Once a new application for area graders is created the next stage is a new program for the chief grader. Gordon is also working on application to allow players to submit outside Scotland data online at a page on the CS site - which would avoid the chief grader having to manually retype all outside data reports. 

This could all be several months away - existing grading work will not be affected. 

Meanwhile Gordon's online lookup grading display continues to add new functions and graphical output. This is hosted on the CS webspace at no additional cost to us. Gordon's most recent adjustment is a much improved display for the GRAND PRIX. 

WEBSITE 

Existing work continues. Time constraints mean all I can offer is a continuation of existing working methods. If anyone has new ideas for the website and would like to take over some areas of site then they are most welcome - just contact me to arrange.

            Financial Report:

Mac Mckenzie.  £2,000 transfer of funds to The Scottish last year had not been fully used and the balance will be carried forward for this year’s event .  Cumbernauld provided the accommodation free of charge.  There were also financial contributions from Lord Kirkwood, an anonymous donor and players. Alex had also given his time free of charge.  

All fund monies have been transferred to a new bank in order to obtain a better rate of interest.

No financial problems are envisaged for the remainder of the year although income continues to fall. To date three Associations have affiliated. Over the last 10 years the number of team boards in adult leagues has fallen from 1286 to 964 (down 25%), adult affiliated clubs has fallen from 64 to 40 (down 37%) and over 6 years junior affiliated clubs has fallen from over 50 to zero. Congress income is currently down although this can fluctuate. Some sponsorship has also been lost. Membership income is holding up with some making donations including a couple that gave £100+.

EXPENDITURE

Currently no area is over budget and it is expected that some areas will be well below budget at the year-end.

EQUIPMENT & TROPHIES

As it is some time since our last stocktake we should carry out a stock check and a re-evaluation of the trophies for insurance purposes. Although equipment should be easily checked tracing the various trophies might prove more difficult. 

Overall we are in a reasonably healthy position at present.
            President:

Donald Wilson Reported that it had been a fairly quiet 6 months. He had gone with Craig, Donna and Steven to the CISCCON conference In Aberdeen. Quite an eye opener with what is being achieved in other countries.  He had been approached by a local newspaper in connection to John Blake’s son Jonathan from Stirling Chess Club playing for Scotland at the Liverpool Quadrangular event. There was a photo in the paper and it had created interest with another newspaper in the area also running a chess related story.

6.     Proposal for Joint Working Party C. Hampton  & A. McDonald

Firstly Angus McDonald spoke about why he wished to see all those interested in junior chess in Scotland working in co-operation together.  He handed out copies of excerpt from the CS consultation document about Junior Chess in Scotland. Mostly these excerpts highlighted the problems caused by divisions within junior Chess in Scotland. A copy of these excerpts is at end of minutes. He briefly mentioned how he’d played Chess long ago at the Montrose Club and had been reintroduced to Chess through the Aberdeen Chess Academy project by his daughter’s involvement. After about 6 months he was aware that there was a lot of wonderful work being done in junior chess in Scotland but that there was a division which made things awkward at times. It would be much better for all those coming into Chess if things were more harmonious between the organising factions.

Chris Hampton also spoke from a prepared talk about his desire to see things come together in a more harmonious manner. A copy of his short talk is included at the end of the minutes.

There was then a discussion where some members of Council expressed that they were concerned that spending too much time on this issue might be time wasted as there had already been several attempts to bring more co-operation in the past.  There was feedback from the SJCAET trust that it didn’t think it’s role was to get involved and SJC/CAS hadn’t as of yet made their thoughts known about the proposal. As such both Mr McDonald and Mr Hampton recognised it was difficult to make headway with their proposal. They thanked Council for listening to them and giving them time to present their proposal. Donald Wilson then proposed a motion That Council agree to the proposal in regards to joint working parties in principle  which was seconded by Steven Hilton and this was unanimously passed by the meeting.

7.          Budget 2008, including proposed fees

Anticipating a shortfall in budgeted expenditure this year and with Council’s approval funds could be made available to support two additional requests - £600 for the purchase of new equipment and a minimum of £500 for the Scottish Championships.

There was a discussion at this point about the funding of correspondence chess. It was proposed that nothing was done to change the present situation this year. This was agreed by the meeting.
There was further discussion regarding the subscription fee for Patron members and it was decided that this should be increased by £5 to £70.
Council then approved the budget with the amendment to the Patron fee and the additional expenditure for equipment and Championships
CHESS SCOTLAND DRAFT BUDGET FOR 2008-09 

INCOME                                                                   

                                                                                              Units            Sub Total          Total

                                                                                                                           £                  £

Afilliations                           Associations                                4                    140

                                            Leagues per board                  964                  2651

                                            Adult clubs                                37                  1043

                                            Junior clubs                                3                      36

                                                                                                                                              3870                           

Subscriptions                       Annual               Adult          275                 4488

                                                                 Under 17            20                   196

                                                                 Under 14            26                   205

                                                                 Family junior       9                   130

                                                                  Family adult +   25                   750

                                          Patron                                         6                   291

                                          Life                                             1                   266 

                                                                                                                                              6326                           

Grading                             Congresses                                                    3520

                                          Allegros/Juniors/Leagues/Clubs                      787

                                                                                                                                              4307                               

Publications                       Magazine   Subscriptions        290                 5480

                                                             Sales                      10                   207

                                                              Advertising                                   150

                                                              Mag sub total                              5837

                                                              Grading list                                   400

                                                              Misc sales                                       10

                                                                                                                                              6247  

Tournaments                     Adult events                                                     538

                                          Junior events                                                   446       

                                                                                                                                                984  

Insurance                         Congresses                                                        204 

                                         Clubs                                                                 634                       

                                                                                                                                                838

100 Club:                          Income less prizes                                                                          564

Contribution                                                                                                                            200

Interest                                                                                                                                    450

                                       Total Income excluding grant                                                       23786

Grant                                                                                                                                    10600

TOTAL INCOME                                                                                                                    34386

     CHESS SCOTLAND DRAFT BUDGET FOR 2008-09                                                                      

EXPENDITURE

                                                                                                                 Sub Total            Total

                                                                                                                        £                      £

International                     Adult Events                                                     5400

                                         Junior Events                                                    8000

                                                               Events sub total                         13400

                                      Fide Fees                                                             1200

                                                                                                                                            14600    

Tournaments               Championships                                                          0

                                      Adult Events                                                         570

                                      Junior Events                                                      1025

                                                                                                                                             1595

Publications                Magazine              Editorial                                  2418

                                                                 Production + Postage             3480 

                                                                   Mag sub total                        5898

                                                                   Grading list                             330

                                                                                                                                             6228    

Insurance                                                                                                                              2575  

Scottish Grand Prix                                                                                                                 736   

Schools                                                                                                                                  1500      

Administration                           Membership Services                                                          3248    

                                                     Information Services                                                        3838    

                                                    General Services                                                               2101    

                                                    Technical Services                                                              100   

                                                    Correspondence                                                                  560   

                                                                                     TOTAL EXPENDITURE                     37081   

                                                                                     Projected final deficit                     - 2695  
CHESS SCOTLAND FEES                                                           2007-08        2008-09

                                                                                                            £                  £

Affiliations:    Associations                             Year                        30.00           35.00

                        Adult Leagues                       Team board              2.70             2.75

                        Junior Leagues                     Team board              0.75             0.75

                        Allegro Leagues                    Per result                  0.07             0.08

             Clubs Large affiliated leagues            Year                      28.00           29.00

             Clubs Large non affiliated leagues     Year                      42.00           43.00

             Clubs Large No Leagues                    Year                       32.00           33.00

             Clubs Small 8 or under members       Year                       18.00           19.00

             Junior clubs                                        Year                         9.00           12.00

Subscriptions  Annual Adult w/o magazine         Year                    16.00           16.50

                                       Adult with magazine     Year                    34.50           35.50

                                       U/17 w/o magazine       Year                      9.50             9.50

                                       U/17 with magazine      Year                    28.00           29.00

                                       U/14 w/o magazine       Year                      7.50            7.50

                                       U/14 with magazine      Year                    26.00           27.00

                                  Family(junior only)  w/o magazine year       14.00           15.00

                                  Family(junior only) with magazine year      32.50           33.00

                                  Family(adult+juniors) w/o magazine year   29.00           30.50

                                  Family(adult+juniors) with magazine year  47.50           49.50

                        Patron                                      Year                      65.00           65.00

                        Life                                          Life + 1 yearSC    258.50         266.50

Grading            Adult          no discount         player/game             0.50             0.52

                                 under £2  discount        player/game             0.44             0.46

                                            £2  discount       player/game             0.42             0.44

                                       Ancilliary League Event  player/game    0.21             0.22

                   Junior 14/17   no discount          player/game              0.25             0.26

                                          under £2 discount  player/game           0.22             0.23

                                           £2 discount           player/game           0.21             0.22

                      Junior u/14                                 player/game            Nil                Nil

                      Allegro          Adult                     player/game          0.14             0.16

                                          Junior                    player/game           0.07             0.08

Ancilliary League Events are charged at half the normal fee.

Publications    Scottish Chess                        /Issue                        3.35             3.45

                      Life Members and Clubs           Year                       18.50           19.00

                      Subscription                              Year                      20.10           20.70

                      Inserts - Congress                      /Issue                    30.00           30.00

                                  Allegros                         /Issue                    20.00           20.00

                     Grading List                                 Issue                      4.95             4.95

Insurance       Club equipment                    Per £100 jan-dec         2.50             2.60

                        Congresses                           Event                        66.50           68.00

Equipment Hire:          Sets/Boards            /day  10sets/bds             1.00             1.00

                                                            weekend  10sets/bds           2.00             2.00

                                                            week                                   3.00             3.00

                                     Clocks                      /day    per 10              2.00             2.00

                                                           weekend   per 10                  4.00             4.00

                                                           week        per 10                   6.00             6.00

Home Chess     Richardson                            Team                        17.00           18.00

                           Spens                                  Team                       17.00           18.00

                           MacIsaac/Elder etc            Entrant                        7.00             7.00

                           Primary girls team event     Team                        8.00             7.00

                          Girls Individual Quickplay     Entrant                     TBA             TBA

                          Primary + Secondary Schools team cup team      8.00             8.00

                          Team Lightning/Allegro                                        TBA             TBA

100 Club:                                                      Per Unit                      1.00             1.00

8.          President’s Awards.

3 names have been put forward for President’s awards and the president has 

Agreed that all 3 are worthy of recognition in this manner.  Donald wanted to do something upon similar lines to previous awards and will be organising that appropriate awards are given.
9.          AOB

More information was given about The Scottish Championship. The idea to have an International Open is to try and get more of the top players to play. This is a focus to improve the quality of the event and hopefully there will be a cascade effect with more entries attracted by top players entering. At present there is no official sponsorship for the event. Concern was expressed that a significant proportion of the prize money could go outwith Scotland and that perhaps a slower scaling down of prize money might be better.  So far there had been a good response to the event and hopefully entry numbers will rise compared to past years. 2009 was likely to be in Edinburgh but again sponsorship and funding would be a priority. Alex McFarlane intimated that he wouldn’t be organising The Scottish Championship beyond 2009.  The Irish Model was mentioned where they alternate year by year between An International Open and a National Championship. There are hopes that this years Scottish International Open will attract some of the top players from England up to Glasgow.

     Donald Wilson mentioned that he wanted to broach the subject of ‘Doing away with’ membership fees but time was now limited. This proposal would see all players become members and revenue would be recovered by increased grading fees.  It was recognised that such a proposal couldn’t be implemented before 2009.
10.          Date of next meeting.

The next meeting of Council will be on an appropriate date  approximately 1 year from the date of this meeting of Council. 

Additional documents and correspondence relating to article 6 on Agenda.

PROPOSAL DOCUMENT.

We are convinced that the current situation between Chess Scotland (hereafter ‘CS’) and Chess Academy Scotland (hereafter CA-S) and, possibly other agencies,  is not acceptable because

·
it militates against the best interests of the service users by creating confusion about who is responsible for what and when and for how long

·
it permits  wasteful duplication  of activities and allows  clashes with similar events 

·
it is not a resource or  cost-effective form of governance for a national organisation.

·
It is contrary to the spirit   of the Chess Scotland Constitution

1  
 Internationally, it is damaging to have two (or is it three?) bodies both (all) claiming to represent national players/supporters but, too frequently, at loggerheads with each other even on ‘foreign soil’!

2.
The problem we identify is that attitudes, over time, harden and what  is thought to be a temporary situation ends up being the ‘way it’s always been’!

3.
Since we believe there is a problem caused by existing disagreement mainly over boundaries, we look for an instrument whereby a more coherent kind of governance for chess in Scotland might be engineered

4
 Any such instrument does not propose amalgamation, affiliation, or any other formal association between agencies. The aim is to unpack the issues  but not necessarily find immediate solutions for all of them in the shorter term.. The process, in our view,  is at least as important as its final outcome.

5
It is not a requirement of any JWP to come to any agreement/determination about any matter under discussion. The requirement is  simply that the negotiations are done on an informal friendly basis. 

6
Our initial ,more extended, proposals contained various conditions for the way in  we suggested the agreed process should be carried out. These are available from the Secretary for anyone who wishes to look over them at any time..

All that we seek, at this meeting, is an agreement in principle 

(a)that ‘joint working parties’ (hereafter ‘JWPs’) be set up as and when need arise that no prior conditions are laid down as to what can or cannot be discussed 

(b) that representatives from each and every agency delivering a service to the user be present  

(c) that there is nothing more than a moral obligation to adopt any proposals which are agreed to at any such  ‘meeting of minds’ by any given agency

7
The word ‘meeting’ can be permitted to refer to “tele-conferencing” or “phone linking”  or any other technology, including  simple phone call(!), which allows for joint consultation  and facilitates communication generally.

8
All other things being equal, it shall be the Secretary’s responsibility to try to facilitate meetings of JWPs and all related correspondence and minutes (if any) should normally pass to him 

9
Our belief is that JWPs are preferable to more formal gatherings because they are flexible and can be brought into being at any time it is felt by agencies that they are appropriate.

10
To ensure inclusiveness, it is thought that any  information provided or decisions or agreements reached by JWPs be made known, via the Secretary, to all members of CS, who have asked to be kept informed on progress.

Why we need to be talking to each other. (Pamphlet issued by A.McDonald at meeting).

WHY WE NEED TO BE TALKING TO EACH OTHER.

Below are excerpts from the Benton report which highlight the problem with division within 'The Junior Chess Community' in Scotland.

Page 4.

Standards are thought to be dropping, with few opportunities for playing outside school, problems with venues and lack of volunteer organisers and clashes of calendars.

Page 5.

New initiatives, leagues and tournaments organised by Scottish Junior Chess (SJC) are approved of universally; but a culture clash between SJC and CS is damaging and threatens to undermine any potential for progress.

SJC does appear secretive and non-transparent, with the organisation and individuals being unwilling to engage with this project. The consultants must include here a disclaimer, therefore, regarding some of these findings.

Page 7.

From the outside and from the unattached inside the game, the schism between CS and (the former) SJC appears idiotic, childish and extremely damaging. It must be resolved for the junior game to progress; otherwise, families will walk away. It seems that there is a relatively small group of people (on both “sides”) who may be harbouring historic grievances and mistrust who may be impeding progress.

SJC, now Chess Academy – Scotland (CA-S), appears to be looking to become the major body for Junior Chess in Scotland, to raise significant funds to develop and extend its highly valuable and appreciated work with young people. Our view is that, without clarity in its strategy, an open constitution, transparent financial accounting and evidence of partnership working, it is bound to fail in these aims. We surmise that CA-S will continue more or less as it is, if it is unable to grow. (NB: the same disclaimer applies here as above – until we can hear from CA-S we cannot be definitive about these matters.)

Page 8.

The SJCA Educational Trust seems an obvious focus for development of the game but could find itself in competition with the new Chess Academy – Scotland. It will have to have a new constitution, however, and would have to align itself more closely with Chess Scotland. Either it does this and takes on the role from CS of promoting the development of Chess in schools; or CS must take on charitable status and fundraise itself.

Page 9.

The concept of a “Chess Academy”, based perhaps upon the Lothian model, is extremely attractive. However, we can assume that with SJC registering the name Chess Academy – Scotland, there will be some activity in this direction.

Some discussion with CA-S would be essential before embarking on this course of action.

Of the various scenarios available for dovetailing the activities of CS and CA-S, the following is the recommended course of action.

 In line with the “manifesto” for CS functions mentioned above,

 CS should take control of promoting and developing Chess in schools;

 CS should work with others to promote and develop Junior Chess in clubs; and

 CS should retain control of and promote the National Junior Championships but should consider delegating their organisation.

 CA-S can then promote and manage the calendar of junior events to best advantage.

Page 10.

An initial estimate of the costs involved suggested that an annual budget of some £300,000 would be necessary to implement the action plan fully across the whole of Scotland. This would be administered by a CS Junior Coordinator whose outline job description would be to:

§ Take overall responsibility for the promotion and development of Junior Chess in Scotland

§ Develop and promote the National Championships

§ Manage the regional coordinators

§ Liaise with CA-S and others

§ Produce print and web-based material

§ Appoint and manage a publicity agency

§ Raise the necessary funds

§ Report to the CS Council.

Page 11.

The SJCA Educational Trust has been proposed as a convenient vehicle, because it is pre-existing, to raise money for the implementation of this plan; and our recommendation is that the Trust should be reconstituted, to enable it better to carry out this role.

Page 12.

The basis of this plan is to formalise Chess Scotland’s development and promotion of Junior Chess, through the SJCA Educational Trust, by concentrating on Chess in primary schools. To do this, paid coordinators are required: this also provides the start of a permanent central office for the administration of Junior Chess.
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The consultants engaged upon a wide round of consultations with those involved in the organisation, playing and management of Junior Chess, as well as extensive desk research, ahead of the planned review meeting in November. At that point, difficulties in engaging with individuals in Scottish Junior Chess (SJC), a key independent body promoting and organising Junior Chess at grass roots level, had become apparent.

Ahead of that meeting, SJC registered itself as a charity, with a change of name, to Chess Academy – Scotland (CA-S)
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5. FINDINGS

Desk research, a group discussion on 26 November and consultations over several weeks with a wide range of individuals have revealed the following.

(Disclaimer: we have been unable to take the views of Scottish Junior Chess at either official or individual level. This compromises the conclusions we are able to draw and, therefore, any recommendations we can make.)
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(NB It is important to note that the consultants have been unable to speak to Scottish Junior Chess (SJC) members in the Aberdeen area, despite strenuous efforts, so detailed accounts of current activities are not available.)
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Nonetheless, on the competitive front, there are lots of well-organised tournaments and initiatives; but there are clashes of dates. This is the most obvious manifestation of the culture clash between CS and Scottish Junior Chess.

This historical split is condemned by all respondents (we could not speak to SJC representatives). It is seen to be dangerously damaging. Disagreements, distractions, tribal misunderstandings, childish petulance, domination by a few individuals and determined competitiveness (all on both “sides”) undermine the game’s offer to young people and their families.
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Scottish Junior Chess

SJC is widely praised and appreciated for the range and quality of tournaments and events which it organises; and for the obvious commitment of its members to bringing the benefits of chess to young people.

Background issues over the merger - perceived as a “takeover” by some in the SJC - of the Scottish Junior Chess Association with/by CS and a perceived disservice/lack of commitment to junior chess by CS have led to distrust and a stance of fierce independence.

These issues have contributed to some personal and organisational conflict; and to wide criticism from junior players and parents of the “silly politics”.
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SJC appears secretive and non-transparent, with no published constitution or accounts. The organisation itself and individual members have been unwilling to engage with this consultation, yet SJC seems to have aspirations to become the major (official) body for junior chess in Scotland.

(These are comments about SJC from third parties which we surmise to be correct; other comments - positive and negative - have been made which we cannot begin to substantiate; clearly, we have had no chance to test these findings with SJC; this point, therefore, represents a disclaimer and CS should proceed carefully along any path which relies on this “knowledge” of SJC strategy or operations.)

SJC recently registered itself as a charity, now known as Chess Academy – Scotland (SCO37824). Its Objects are unknown.
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From the outside and from the unattached inside the game, the schism between CS and (the former) SJC appears idiotic, childish and extremely damaging. It must be resolved for the junior game to progress; otherwise, families will walk away. It seems that there is a relatively small group of people (on both “sides”) who may be harbouring historic grievances and mistrust who may be impeding progress.
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SJC, now Chess Academy – Scotland (CA-S), appears to be looking to become the major body for Junior Chess in Scotland, to raise significant funds to develop and extend its highly valuable and appreciated work with young people. Our view is that, without clarity in its strategy, an open constitution, transparent financial accounting and evidence of partnership working, it is bound to fail in these aims. We surmise that CA-S will continue more or less as it is, if it is unable to grow. (NB: the same disclaimer applies here as above – until we can hear from CA-S we cannot be definitive about these matters.)

The SJCA Educational Trust seems an obvious focus for development of the game but could find itself in competition with the new Chess Academy – Scotland. It will have to have a new constitution, however, and would have to align itself more closely with Chess Scotland. Either it does this and takes on the role from CS of promoting the development of Chess in schools; or CS must take on charitable status and fundraise itself.
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The split between CS and CA-S does create a problem in terms of managing both the calendar of events and the development of the junior game, with conflicting ideas and practice. Of the various optional scenarios available for managing this situation, the recommended course of action is as follows:

Talk by Chris Hampton.

Chairman, ladies and gentleman 

Thank you for giving me my ‘five minutes of fame’ !

I want to tell you about Jack, who played chess all day and every day  One day, his exasperated wife, who’d put up with being a chess widow for over twenty years, said to him, “   If I’d known that you’d married me just to do your cooking and washing and cleaning, I’d have found someone else!   I’m leaving!”

His reply was, “Well if you’d played your queen to f4 followed by your knight on g5, you’d not have found yourself in this position at all!”

“I threaten to leave you and all you do is talk chess moves?”

“Well, if you do resign, I would advise that, in future, you study more end games, though your opening and middle game have been , frankly, quite satisfactory!”

By this time, his wife was at the door, suitcase packed and ready, waiting for a taxi.

“ You should be certified insane!  I don’t know why I’ve put up with you for so long!”, cries she, bitterly.

“Queen sacrifices have saved the day when all other options were closed to a player in a seemingly lost position.  For example, in the 5th game of the  1929 World Championship between Capablanca and…..”

The taxi pulled up outside the door.  Jack’s wife left, slamming the door behind her.

Slightly disconcerted , Jack rings up a friend.  “Mike , I need your advice!”

“What is it, old chap?  How can I help?”

“Well, my wife has resigned and left me with all the pieces!”

“Don’t worry, Jack, a lone king can often survive very well at this stage, provided his pawn formation is sound and he holds the opposition!”

“Thanks, Mike, I knew I could count on you. How’s your game going?”

“My game?   Oh, tolerably well, I think.  She’s got control of the queen side but, I ‘ve a useful bit of counter-play on the king side!”

“Well, at least a draw won’t affect your grading!”

Some years later, Jack passes away. His estranged wife has a gravestone erected

On it is the immortal phrase, “Checkmate at last, dear husband!!”

I tell this story, only to highlight why obsessive-compulsive behaviour is really what I believe we need to consider seriously today.  We all enjoy playing chess.  Some of us even enjoy organizing chess events.  If that’s all we had to do, that would be fine. Oh, that life were that simple! But most of us have families. Many of us work long hours. We just don’t have time to get involved in what I would call, for want of a better expression, the ‘big picture’. My sympathy is wholehearted for those who want to concentrate their time on playing and talking about chess. It is my total addiction also. However, it seems to me that there comes a time when we do need to look at the effect our activities have on the chess scene as a whole. In the past eight years, or so, a disturbing picture had begun to emerge. We began to hear the fraught language of political confrontation entering into the happy business of organising chess events. This was not good, in our view, for the image of  chess in Scotland. It was not good for those who participate in chess internationally. It was not good for supporters of young players, ignorant about the background to the disagreements and confused as to loyalties. Bluntly, to do nothing about it all and hope it would all die the death through some sort of  process of attrition was no longer a realistic possibility.  The trouble all began, I think, with the re-branding of the venerable Scottish Chess Association into Chess Scotland. Part of the deal was the dissolution of the Scottish Junior Chess Assocation, founded by John Glendinning in 1968.
A trust was set up to look after the funds released by the dissolved organisation. 

Frankly, I strongly opposed the dissolution at the time and, like many others, foresaw the problems it might engender. I will continue to maintain that, whatever arguments put forward to justify the action, depriving SJCA of its autonomy was prejudicial and an error of judgement.

Later, as a result of certain disagreements which I can’t possibly elaborate on here, a group calling itself “Scottish Junior Chess” was set up.  It had been intended, at the outset, to be no more than a ‘ginger group’ or ‘lobby platform ’ to bring about what the group felt to be necessary changes in the governance of Junior Chess. Negotiations broke down. Again, I haven’t space here to explain how and why that happened.

‘SJC’ is now branded as “Chess Academy – Scotland” and operates as a registered charity. The group, as it happens, has been incredibly successful in achieving the aims and objectives it set itself. However, its success has given it the will and confidence to say that it is, understandably, now no longer interested in any sort of re-unification process. More menacingly, perhaps, I’d been party myself to discussions with the SJC executive, where a direct legal challenge to Chess Scotland’s right to represent the interests of Juniors might be considered seriously at some point in the future  It hasn’t happened yet but the price of intransigence on anyone’s part might be a very heavy one.
Angus and I are certainly not looking for the impossible. What we seek is a recognition of the complete reality of the present situation. We seek to make what appears to be a bit of a mess, from an administrative viewpoint, into an opportunity to establish sensible dialogue between estranged organisations so that some of the irrationalities of the current arrangements may be discussed and, hopefully, ironed out, to everyone’s satisfaction. If the meeting agrees that something needs to be done to improve matters, and if the ‘McDonald Initiative’ (sic) finds favour with you as the most realistic method of so doing, I shall be well pleased. All we need today, from members, is their approval in principle. Exactly how we set about implementing the agreement is for another day and time It would be, to say the least, useful, if all listed agencies or organisations involved themselves, without prejudice to their own position, in such negotiations.

I respectfully put the following motions before you today.

MOTION 1

“That Council agrees that reconciliation between currently estranged organisations is a worthwhile medium to long term objective ”

MOTION 2

“ That Council agreed that, all other things being equal, the principle and process of reconciliation be primarily but not exclusively by means of the setting up of one or more “joint working parties” as described in the ‘McDonald Initiative’ 

Note: If MOTION 1   fails, then MOTION 2 is obviously rendered void.

Proposer: Chris Hampton

Member of Chess Scotland

Second :  Angus McDonald

Member of Chess Scotland 

Correspondence from Jeremy Hughes and Mike Scott.


Correspondence from Jeremy Hughes

Dear All,
Apologies for having to leave the meeting yesterday prior to discussion of item 6. I strongly approve of the motives underlying the proposal to form a joint working party (JWP) and am convinced that both Chris and Angus are committed to junior chess. However, to some extent I have 'been here before' and I would like to refine and hopefully improve this proposal. Here are my thoughts:
1) First, I have contacted the current trustees of the SJCAET and the feeling is very much that the Trust should not be involved with any JWP and this is also my view for various reasons. The main reason is that the Trust is independent and must remain so. Also, although the Trust has been around for a long time, it is entering a new stage of development and involvement in a working party would be a distraction as many of the matters listed for discussion (which is exhaustive) are not directly relevant to the Trust at all but are within the remit of the other agencies with whom the Trust engages. These issues are generally between CS and SJC and they should resolve them.
2) As suggested above, I think that the list of topics for discussion is simply too broad and that any JWP must focus on key issues. I would therefore advocate that it adopts a sequential approach and deals with single key issues in order of importance. For example, an important issue is the current duplication of national events as this creates confusion, increases the risk of calendar clashes and wastes resources and the time of a limited number of organizers. I would suggest that this issue be tackled initially and even suggest the following as my `starter for 10´ for discussions:
(i) The primary `P5 and Under´ and primary team championships could be amalgamated (with the agreement of all organisers) and should be dual-branded (CS and SJC). This would save organiser time, venue costs etc.
(ii) Some of the free-standing SJC events/congresses that are not in the `Chess for Kicks´ event could be incorporated as qualifiers for the sponsored Scottish Schools Individual Chess Championship. This would give a broader geographical input into the event.
(ii) Other events such as CFK, SJC Age championships, Kings and Queens event, CS Primary Individual, Scotsman Cup, Law Society Secondary Allegro should simply remain as they are as they are excellent and popular events.
(iv) This suggestion would not be easy to achieve as there are issues to overcome e.g. branding issues (I would suggest both logos on everything with signatures of the relevant CS and SJC organizers on letters/forms/certificates) and financial issues (I suggest a 50/50 split of income and expenditure as a starting point). However, if successful it would create a template of working together that could be adopted for other areas of discussion. If the JWP could achieve this sort of limited but important agreement on a key issue then it would represent a significant achievement and demonstrate:
(a) That CS and SJC can act cooperatively and in partnership via the JWP for the common good.
(b) It would indicate that the JWP can be effective and this would provide an excellent platform for considering the next issue e.g. international representation or whatever.
This is just food for thought but represents my view on the JWP as a possible way forward. Much of the preliminary discussion within organizations could take place by email as I do believe that meetings are onerous on busy people and should only be undertaken if the prospects of success on that issue are believed to be high.


Regards,

Jeremy

Correspondence from Mike Scott.

At a general level I would welcome an informal forum that would improve communications between CS & SJC but should be inclusive of all organisations & organisers active at the Junior level e.g. Fair City, Fife, Lothian Junior Chess League. I would see any new forum working in a sense from the bottom up to resolve practical issues such as dates and, for example, the identification of new talent who should be invited to squads etc., the spreading of good ideas for events.

With regards national events I would completely agree that these need not be organised by CS but that it should be open for any organiser to submit a proposal to run the events. The winning proposal would be selected against pre-defined criteria such as number of players/teams involved, sponsorship, cost to CS, etc. 

Mike

